faculty senate minutes, 12/1/06  


West Virginia State University

Faculty Senate Minutes

December 1, 2006

2:30 pm.

Wallace Hall Room 622

I.
Call to Order.     


The meeting was called to order by Chair Jerry Levine at 2:35 pm. 

 Members in attendance: Jerry Levine, Tom Guetzloff, Susan Marrash-Minnerly, Rob Harris, Judith Whipkey, Deborah Wells, , Carol Acker, Jeffrey Pietruszynski, Carla Blankenbuehler, Jack Magan, Naveed Zaman, Phoebe Levine,  Deborah Wells, Aaron Settle, Rebecca Francis, Carolyn Sturgeon, Gerry Beller, Cyrus Aleseyed, Michael Lewis, 

Members Absent: Patricia Shafer

Ex officio: Hazo Carter, Charles Byers, Ron Bartley, Millie Booker

Guests: Craig Spaniol, T. Ramon Stuart

II.
Reading of the Minutes.  


M. Lewis moved and C. Acker seconded that the minutes be approved as read. The motion carried.

III.
Review and Approval of Agenda.   


C. Sturgeon requested that budget concerns be added under Old Business. C. Sturgeon moved and G. Beller seconded that the agenda be approved as amended. The motion carried.

IV.       Reports   
A.
Standing Committee Reports

1.
Research and Development -- There was no representative in attendance

2.
Educational Policies --  Chair Paula McCoy announced that the EPC had considered three  proposals during the past month. [Report attached]  The proposed changes were clerical in nature. P. Levine began a discussion as to whether or not there are enough general education courses. C. Acker moved and C. Sturgeon seconded that the report be accepted with specifics of proposed changes to be presented at the January faculty senate meeting.  

B.
President Carter



President Carter reviewed his report  [attached] highlighting the first page which addresses WVSU’s status as a land-grant institution. He explained that the land-grant status encompasses the entire University and not just the Gus. R. Douglass Institute. His report lists the departments which have been involved with land-grant projects.



The second page of President Carter’s report contains an announcement from the Gazette-Mail (Sunday, November 26, 2006) 


regarding the formulation of the University’s next strategic plan. President Carter pointed out that the priorities outlined by the Board of Governors have been incorporated into the mission statement. There will be opportunities for WVSU alumni chapters and the public to have input into this plan. The strategic plan addresses four basic areas. 


President Carter said that “over the years our strategic plans have not been static; they have been dynamic.” He also emphasized that the strategic plan continues to be driven by the mission statement



President Carter made the following announcements:


1) extended an invitation to the annual holiday party at the Marriott on Thursday, December 14th 


2)  reminded the senate that commencement will be held on Sunday December 17th at 2pm. The speaker will be Dr. Thomas Boston 

3) extended an invitation to the Open House on Wednesday December 20th at the President’s house 


4) wished all a happy holiday



In response to a question, President Carter stated that attendance at the public meetings on the strategic plan has been varied. 

C.
Interim WVSCTC President, Ron Bartley

J. Levine  welcomed Dr Bartley to the faculty senate. Dr. Bartley reviewed highlights of his written report [attached]
· WVSCTC hosted a tribute to Dr Ervin Griffin on November 20, 2006. 

· On November 3, 2006 a  power plant technology agreement was signed with Southwest Virginia Community and Technical College. WVSCTC will provide the Power Plant technology major courses on-line to SVCTC students.

· expressed appreciation to Dr Byers for his involvement in  the


interview process for four new  for  faculty positions -- two for the CAMC nursing program; one to replace E Worrells and one  to replace  M  Wiedeman 

D.
Vice President Byers



J. Levine welcomed Dr. Byers back after his recent illness. 



Dr. Byers reported that half of the eleven task forces he established to  study issues such as registration, the role of chairs and deans, etc reported on November 15, 2006  and the other half will report by the end of the semester.



The office of Academic Affairs is establishing identifiable offices for each college which  will be separate from departmental offices.  The following locations have been specified: Davis 201, Arts and Humanities; 112 Hill Hall, Business Administration/Social Sciences; 520 Wallace, Professional Studies; 101 Hamblin Hall, Natural Sciences/Math. 



Dr. Byers stressed the fact that it is very important to WVSU’s life as a university that the individual colleges function as colleges. He has established a task force to study the role of the deans. 



Attention is being focused on giving needed assistance to the library. Academic Affairs is attempting to fill the vacant positions, and the search for a head librarian is in its final stages. President Carter has interviewed four of the finalists.



At the 119th annual meeting of the National Association of State Universities and Land-Grand Colleges, President  Carter became (by a unanimous vote) the chair-elect of the Council of 1890 Presidents and Chancellors. He will assume the chairmanship next year. Dr  Orlando McMeans was elected chair-elect  of the 1890 Association of Research Directors at the same meeting.   The filling of these two prominent positions by Drs. Carter and McMeans will prove very important for WVSU.  

E.
Vice President Parker 

Due to illness in his family, Mr. Parker was not in attendance. He will report at the next faculty senate meeting

F.
Professor Shafer, BOG and ACF 


Professor Shafer was attending an Advisory Council of Faculty meeting; therefore, there was no report.  

G.
Professor Whipkey, IBOA 


Professor Whipkey announced that the IBOA has not met since the last faculty senate meeting.     

H.
Comments from the chair. 


Dr. Levine received a letter from Dr-to-be Aheart thanking the faculty senate for its support of his honorary doctorate. [Attached] Dr. Levine also received a letter [attached] from Dr, Cassandra Whyte regarding the maintenance difficulties in Ferrell and Wallace Halls. Marvin Smith and Phil Judd will address the condensation problems over the Christmas break. There is insulation which needs to be replaced, but this will be a two-year project due to the expense involved. 

V.
Old Business.

A, 
Status of search for Vice President of Academic Affairs

The drafted ad has been approved and placed in the Sunday Gazette-Mail. It will also run through January 15, 2007 in The Chronicle of Higher Education and Diverse Issues in Higher Education. The proposed timeline will go to the committee at its next meeting on Thursday, December 12, 2006. 

B. Status of search for CTC President.

Professor Whipkey announced that this is to be a major issue on the November13, 2006 IBOA agenda. 

C. Tabled motion to request that Dr. Carter form a University-wide committee to explore the feasibility of  rejoining the University and the CTC.


Record of this is to be found on page 7 of the November 3, 2006 faculty senate minutes. N. Zaman moved and  J. Pietruszynski seconded that the motion be removed from the table to allow consideration of it The motion carried. There was much discussion regarding the potential benefits and detriments of remaining separated or reuniting the two institutions. 


When asked how the WVSCTC feels about the issue of remerging, Mr. Stuart (chair of the WVSCTC faculty senate) responded that they do not wish to rejoin for a variety of reasons. He expressed his appreciation to this senate for tabling  the issue at its November meeting. He asked   whether or not issues of this nature belong under the auspices of the faculty senates or  the administrations. Financial considerations of the spilt were discussed at length. The ultimate conclusion  was that since the split seems to have had negative financial repercussions for both institutions, the faculty senate should consider taking a position on the remerger issue. It was pointed out that the  original recommendation was merely to do a feasibility study. Dr. Bartley stated that care should be taken regarding the appearance of intent. Mr. Stuart said that a feasibility study was already done which recommended the split. C. Sturgeon, who serves on the committee which is studying the role of the faculty senate, said the senate is the perfect place to initiate this type of discussion


J. Levine stated that the faculty senate was courteous in tabling the issue in response to Mr. Stuart's request. He read from a letter addressed to Dr. Griffin and copied to J. Levine from Mr. Stuart on November 10, 2006 [ATTACHED] The following errors were pointed out: 1) the letter stated that the WVSU faculty senate wished "....to seek remerger.“ In actuality the proposal was to study the feasibility of remerging. 2)  the legislative affairs committee  recommended that the two institutions seek remerging. The legislative affairs committee had recommended that the two institutions explore remerging.    The CTC, therefore,  acted on erroneous information as witnessed in the letter from Stuart

Discussion followed 

It was pointed out that the Legislative Affairs Committee has one CTC representative, and the CTC has its own legislative committee

The motion made and seconded on November 3, 2006 that Dr. Carter convene a study committee for the remerging of WVSU and WVSCTC,  was reintroduced. The motion carried on a voice vote with one "nay” vote.

D. Status of the Faculty Directory.

Appreciation was expressed to Dr Carter for his help with getting the directory published and distributed. There continues to be confusion regarding the inability of the web directory listings to be updated every month or so. Dr. Byers expects the directory for AY 2007-08 to be on the web around August 20, 2007 and the printed version to be  distributed by September 10, 2007. 

E. Status of the Budget Advisory Committee

This item will be discussed at the next faculty senate meeting when Mr. Parker will be in attendance.    

F. Budget concerns 


C. Sturgeon related concerns from the committee studying the role of the faculty senate that the senate could be much more effective if it had a better understanding of the budget process.  Without understanding of the process,  faculty are unable to bring to the budgetary process any of the scholarly ability for which they are employed by the university.

M. Lewis stated that budget issues have repeatedly arisen over the past year and a half, and there are still no resolutions.  He moved and C. Sturgeon seconded that the faculty senate express its concern  to the administration that relative to the budgetary process  the institution is not following the mission statement in regards to the following stated values:  “accountability through shared responsibility and continuous improvement”  The motion carried. 

President Carter  said that he will investigate  why the budget advisory committee has not been meeting since his letter of establishment stated how often  he believed the committee should meet. He also stated that the first meeting of this committee was to have included an orientation.

G. General faculty meeting for next Thursday

Since the constitutional requirement of two general faculty meetings per semester has been met and there is no pressing business, C. Acker moved and R. Harris  seconded that the general faculty meeting scheduled for December 7, 2006 be cancelled.     The motion carried.   

VI.             New Business.

       A. Proposed spring semester calendar.        

T. Guetzloff moved and C. Sturgeon seconded that the spring 2007 calendar be accepted as presented. The motion carried. 

 B. Proposed 3% cost of living salary adjustment

     M. Lewis thanked the administration for this years 3% and years of service increments.  The original proposal was to include a 3% increase to compensate for inflation for EVERY year so that there are budgetary plans each year. for this increment. Each year with no increment really means a loss of purchasing power  

     M. Lewis  moved  and  R. Harris seconded  that the faculty senate  recommend that the administration build a cost of living increment for faculty into its annual budgetary process. A friendly amendment was made that this issue also be sent to the legislative affairs committee.  Dr. Carter stated that he “completely supports the motion and it should go to the legislative affairs committee because the legislature needs to understand that when they cut an institution’s budget by 22% over four years there are serious ramifications.” 

The motion carried

VII.        Adjournment  

             The meeting was adjourned at 4:15 pm. 

Respectfully Submitted,

Susan Marrash-Minnerly

Secretary

Faculty Senate



